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A. ORGANIZATION AND ATTENDANCE

1. The eleventh meeting of the Conference of Ministers of African

Least Developed Countries was held in Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, on 17

and 19 April 1992.

2. The meeting was attended by the following African Least

Developed Countries: Benin, Burundi, Chad, Equatorial Guinea,

Ethiopia, Gambia, Guinee, Liberia, Malawi, Mali, Mozambique, Niger,

Rwanda, Sierra Leone, Sudan, Tanzania, Togo and Uganda.

3. Also in attendance, as observers, were: Organization of

African Unity (OAU), African Development Bank (ADB), African

Caribbean and Pacific Group (ACP), World Health Organization (WHO),

Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS), International

Labour Organization (ILO), International Telecommunication Union

(ITU), Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), Namibia, United

Nations Development Programme (UNDP), United Nations Industrial

Development Organization (UNIDO), Pan African News Agency (PANA),

Regional Institute for Demographic Training and Research (IFORD).

B. OPENING OF THE MEETING

4. The meeting was formally opened by Mr. Mekonnen Kanyazewal,

Vice-Minister of Planning and Economic Development of the

Transitional Government of Ethiopia.

5. In his opening statement he warmly welcomed the participants

and pledged his country's support to make the meeting a successful

and a fruitful one. He pointed out that the world was being swept

by fast winds of change, to a relaxation of global tensions and the

broadening of the opportunities for tackling global issues through

dialogue, co-operation and mutual understanding rather than through

conflict and confrontation. Unfortunately, the Vice-Minister

maintained, these opportunities do not seem to have brought about

any substantial improvement in the status of the African least

developed, landlocked and island countries - whose numbers had

risen from 21 in 1981 to 32 in 1992 - in terms of poverty

alleviation.

6. He referred to the deteriorating economic and social

conditions in the African LDCs, and the worsening distribution of

income and wealth between the urban and rural areas. The rural

areas are becoming poorer and poorer relative to the urban areas,

mainly due to the continued neglect of agriculture, especially the
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subsistence sector, and the low level of private investment and

social services directed to the rural areas. This dismal trends

were being accentuated by drought and famine, the destruction of
livestock population and the acceleration of desertification and

the disappearance of forests.

7. In concluding his statement, the Vice-Minister cautioned that

African LDCs would need to get their economic policies right - not
so much because pressure from the multilateral agencies and
bilateral donors - but in the interests of their long-term
development needs and the need to release the entrepreneurial
energies of their people. To this end, the internalization of the
development process by giving special support to domestic capital
could contribute to the rapid transformation of the African LDCs

towards self-sustained economic growth.

8. In his opening statement, Mr. Issa B.Y. Diallo, Assistant
Secretary-General of the United Nations and Acting Executive
Secretary of the Economic Commission for Africa, after welcoming
the participants, informed the meeting that following the
endorsement of the Report of the Committee for Development Planning
by the United Nations General Assembly concerning the new set of
rules and criteria for identifying countries for inclusion into the
LDC list, three more African countries - Madagascar, Zaire and
Zambia - have since been added to the list of LDCs, thus raising
the number of African LDCs to 32. Another significant event which
he alluded to was the decision of the United Nations General

Assembly to graduate Botswana which has been characterised by high
growth rates, out of the list of the least developed countries
following a transition period of three years.

9. In reviewing the economic performance of the African LDCs
1990-1991, and the prospects for 1992, the Acting Executive
Secretary pointed out that the average annual real growth of GDP in
the African LDCs stood at -1.4 per cent in 1991, compared to 1.1
per cent in 1990. Behind the depressed output in 1991 were the
price effects of the Persian Gulf crisis, estimated at US$137.7
million in 1990 in extra expenditures for oil imports; the loss in
remittances, estimated at US$85.8 million; the collapse of
international prices of the major commodities and the effects of
the recession in the OECD economies which resulted in reduced
demand for primary commodity exports of the African LDCs. The
African LDCs, as a group, recorded a domestic savings rate of 7.0
per cent in 1991, compared to 5.7 per cent in 1990. At the same

time, the rate of investment was estimated at 18.2 per cent in
1991, compared to 15.6 per cent in 1990. The performance of the

agricultural sector has equally been calamitous, with the growth
rate of value-added in agriculture standing at -0.2 per cent in
1991 compared to -0.7 per cent in 1990. The severity of the food
situation in the course of 1991, is reflected in the increasing
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number of countries needing emergency assistance for drought-
affected population, displaced persons and refugees in the Sudan
Ethiopia and Djibouti while in Liberia, Rwanda, Sierra Leone, Zaire
and Mozambique, farming activities continued to be disrupted bv
civil strife. J

10. As regards the progress achieved by the African LDCs in the
implementation of the Programme of Action for the LDCs for the
1990s, the Acting Executive Secretary stated that the resource
needs of the African LDCs has become greater than was originally
anticipated when the Programme was adopted, partly because the set
of aid targets adopted by the Paris Conference was designed to help
meet the external capital requirements of only 41 LDCs whereas
there are now 47 LDCs, with a combined population of 500 million
Secondly, because of the financial burden imposed on major aid

?iV1^J2?tlonV"volv?d in the Guif War and the growing interest of
the OECD countries in providing assistance to Eastern Europe
external resource flows to the African LDCs is expected to suffer
markedly.

11. The Acting Executive Secretary paid tribute to the donor

SS?n?i?S /\ 1aVe continued to write-off individual African LDCs
p?nJ^La^ ^ebt-service in line with the provisions of the new
Programme of Action. He however cautioned that the debt relief
measures so far adopted to restore external viability in the
economies of the African LDCs continue to be far from adequate,
considering their heavy debt service burden, and the fact that a
substantial amount of the debt is owed to multilateral financial
institutions which cannot be rescheduled under Paris Club
practices. He therefore concluded, by pointing out that, the best
options for alleviating the debt burden of African LDCs is outright
debt forgiveness or cancellation.

i2n" -wHe *inally wished the participants success in their
deliberations.

Election of Officers (Agenda item 2)

13. The Committee elected the following officers:

Chairman: Mr. Ibni Oumar Mahamat SALEH (Chad)
Vice-chairman: Mr. Kemoko KEITA (Guinee)
Rapporteur: Mr. M.B. MLOTHA (Malawi)

Adoption of the Agenda (Agenda item 3)

14. The meeting adopted the following agenda:

1- Opening of the Meeting



E/ECA/CM.18/23

Page 4

(a) Statement by a Representative of the

Government of Ethiopia

(b) Statement by the Assistant Secretary-General

of the United Nations and Acting Executive

Secretary of the ECA

2. Election of officers

3. Adoption of the Agenda and Organization of Work

4. Consideration of the Report of the

Intergovernmental Committee of Experts

5. Consideration and adoption of the Report of the

Conference

6. Closure of the Meeting
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C. ACCOUNTS OF PROCEEDINGS

Consideration of the Report of the Intergovernmental Committee of

Experts (Agenda item 4)

15 The chairman of the Intergovernmental Committee of Experts of
African LDCs introduced the reports of the Group as contained in
documents: (a) E/ECA/LDCs.11/EXP.10/2 (Survey of Economic and
Social Conditions in African LDCs) (b) E/ECA/LDCs.11/Exp.10/3
(African LDCs: Implementation of the Programme of Action for the
LDCs for the 1990s) (c) E/ECA/LDCs.11/EXP.10/4 (A Critical
Evaluation of Trade and Balance of Payments Problems in the African
Least Developed, Island and Land-locked countries).
Commenting on the Survey of Economic and Social Conditions m LDCs
in 1990-1991 and the prospects for 1992, he pointed out that the
dependence of African Least Developed, Island and Land-locked
countries on a few primary commodities continues unabated in spite
of their efforts at diversifying the export base. This is due to
the low prices for their export commodities and the decline in the
demand for these goods in the international market which is partly
associated with tariff and non-tariff barriers. He further pointed
out that the decline in net resource flows, and the decline in the
demand and prices of the major export commodities had impeded the
capacity to import vital inputs essential to sustain their growth
momentum. These constraints were further compounded by the high
level of external indebtedness and natural calamities such as
droughts and man-made disasters such as civil wars in some of the

African LDCs.

16 As regards the implementation of the Programme of Action for
the 1990s, the chairman of the Intergovernmental Committee of
experts referred to the measures taken at the national, regional as
well as the international support measures to increase resources

flows and to reduce the burden of external debt in the African
LDCs. Under this agenda item, the Intergovernmental Committee of
Experts also examined ECA's activities in 1989-1991 and its role
in the implementation of the Programme of Action for the 1990s for

African LDCs.

17 As regards the trade and balance of payments problems of
African Least Developed, Island and Land-locked countries, the
chairman of the Committee of Experts reiterated the increasing

dependence of African LDCs on external trade, in spite of their
efforts at diversifying their export base. This has been further
compounded by protectionist barriers and the stiff competition from

substitutes.

18. He informed the Ministers that at the end of their
deliberations, the Intergovernmental Committee took note of the
different documents presented by the secretariat.
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19. The participants stressed the need for African LDCs to
intensify the mobilization of their own resources as a measure of
their commitment to solve their economic problems. They observed
that the Report focused mainly on donors and the international

community to the total exclusion of what the LDCs can do for
themselves. The delegates further maintained that African LDCs
should pursue, as a matter of priority, efforts to curtail the
consequences of the catastrophic effects of drought, famine and

debt. They supported a more rigorous pursuance of the

implementation of the Programme of Action as it applies to all
LDCs. The attention of the meeting was drawn to the attainment of

self-sufficiency in food production in the Sudan, and, that
significant progress towards this goal has been made in the last
two years.

20. The biennial meeting of African LDCs deplored the low level of

participation by ministers in the eleventh meeting. It therefore
requested the Executive Secretary to examine, with member States,

measures for promoting the active participation of ministers in
the meetings. As to the possible change of the current frequency
of the meeting, which is on a biennial basis, the participants

urged the Executive Secretary to probe the issue further in

consultation with the States and the main bodies responsible for

follow-up of the new programme, particularly UNCTAD and UNDP.

Delegates drew attention to the ever lengthening list of African

LDCs and stressed the need for a thorough conceptualization and

analysis of the causes of the problems facing the LDCs since this
will not only assist in finding appropriate solutions but also lead

to more objective criteria for classifying countries as Least

Developed. The debt issue of African LDCs received a lot of

attention from delegates. It was agreed upon that the problems of

LDCs need to be prioritised, and that the issue of debt overhang

should receive the foremost attention. The delegates also drew

attention to the magnitude of the severe drought in the east and
southern Africa sub-region, and appealed for assistance from other

African countries, the donors and the international community to
minimise its effects and impact.

21. The representative of Namibia pointed out that his country has

not yet attained an LDC status because of a review of the country's

economic indicators which, unfortunately, does not truly reflect

the actual socio-economic situation prevailing in Namibia today.

22. The representative of UNIDO informed the meeting of the

priority which UNIDO attached to its activities in the LDCs. He
indicated that during the fourth session of the General Conference

of UNIDO a symposium had been organized for the LDCs which adopted

an Industrial Action Plan for the LDCs. That Action Plan was in

full support of the industrial aspects of the Programme of Action

for the LDCs for the 1990s, as well as the Programme for the Second

Industrial Development Decade for Africa (IDDA II) . One step in
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the implementation of the industrial action plan is the

organization, based on a detailed study, of a workshop on

traditional textiles in Segou, Mali, from 4 to 8 May 1992. He

urged all the west African LDCs to actively participate in the

workshop. In conclusion, he reassured the meeting of UNIDO's

readiness to intensify its assistance, within the limit of the

resources available to it, to African LDCs as well as greater

collaboration with the ECA secretariat on LDC matters.
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Resolution

Implementation. Follow-up and Monitoring of the

Programme of Action for the LDCs for the 1990s

The Conference of Ministers

Recalling the principles and guidelines of the Lagos Plan of

action and, the African Alternative Framework to Structural

Adjustment Programme for Socio-Economic Recovery and Transformation

in Africa;

Recalling also its Resolution 397 (XV) of 12 April, 1980

entrusting the Conference of Ministers of African Least Developed
Countries with the responsibility for ensuring the coordination of

efforts, establishing priorities, monitoring and evaluating
progress under the Programme of Action for LDCs;

Recalling further the "Declaration by the Conference of

Ministers of African least developed countries, preparatory to the

Second United Nations Conference on Least Developed Countries,
adopted at its ninth meeting in Addis Ababa, 4 and 5 April, 1989;"

Taking into account the United Nations new Agenda for the

Development of Africa in the 1990s, adopted by the Special Session
of the United Nations General Assembly, on 18 December, 1991;

conscious of the UN General Assembly Resolution 45/206 of 21

December, 1990, in which, the General Assembly endorsed the Paris
Declaration and Programme of Action for the least developed

countries for the 1990s, adopted by the Second United Nations
Conference on the least developed countries;

Taking note of the report of the tenth meeting of the Inter

governmental Committee of Experts of African least developed

countries, held in Addis Ababa, from 9 to 10 April, 1992;

Deeply concerned about the continued retrogression in the

socio-economic performance of African least developed countries
during the 1990-1991 period, which demonstrates the need to adopt

special measures in the context of a changing world political and

economic environment;
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Bp^rina in mind its resolution 667 (XXIV) of April, 1989 on
measures for strengthening the Economic Commission for Africa s
special programme for least developed, land-locked and Island
countries in Africa; and emphasizing the need to enhance the
capabilities of the ECA secretariat to intensify its research and
technical assistance activities, in these disadvantaged countries

in Africa;

1 Expresses its deepest appreciation to the International
Community for the adoption of the Paris Declaration and Programme

of Action for the LDCs for the 1990s;

2. Urges all African least developed countries to take all the
necesstr^and practical steps, at the national subregional and
regional levels, to ensure the successful implementation of the New
Programme of Action, in particular, to take JKW«^|™g
effectively mobilize domestic resources and to efficiently allocate
investments to the priority sectors of their economies;

3 Appeals to the donor community to substantially increase
external assistance, especially humanitarian and ottxax*!
development assistance (ODA), and, that the predictability and
adequacy of resource flows, as well as the transparency and
measurability of commitments, are all crucial components in the
pursuit of effective economic reforms and long-term development
strategies and policies, including emergency preparedness and
remedial actions, in the African LDCs;

4 Pnvf-hgr appeals to major creditors, especially those of the
OECD/DAC countries, and other important non-DAC creditors of
African LDCs, to offer debt relief in the form of outright
cancellation or debt forgiveness, and/or at least, take steps to
implement the "Trinidad Terms" on debt relief, as proposed by the
United Kingdom, in view of the difficult financial situation of the

African LDCs;

5 urges the international donor community to ensure the
replenishment, at substantially higher levels, in the 1990s, of
those funding operations of multilateral financing and development
institutions, such as, UNDP special measures fund, and, the
IBRD/International Development Assistance (IDA) and ^Special
programme of Action (SPA), the structural adjustment facilityJSAF)
and Extended structural adjustment facility (ESAF) ofthe IMF the
concessional funding operations of the ADB, all of which benefit
mainly their poorest members, including the African LDCs;
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6* Further urges the organizations of the United Nations system.
Inter-governmental organizations, Non-governmental organizations,
and, bilateral aid agencies, to increase their technical and
financial assistance to the African LDCs, with a view to
facilitating the implementation of the Programme of Action for the
LDCs for the 1990s;

7 • t Calls upon the United Nations General Assembly to make
available additional staff and financial resources to the Economic
Commission for Africa for the strengthening of the Commission's
Special Programme for the African least developed countries, in
view of the secretariat's expanded role under the new Programme of
Action and, the fact that the number of LDCs in Africa has
increased from 21, in 1981 to 32, in 1992;

8. Recommends that, in view of the mandate given to the Economic
Commission for Africa in General Assembly resolution 32/197 of 20
December 1977, as the agency responsible for the coordination of
overall development activities in the African region, the Executive
Board of the World Bank, and, the Governing Council of the UNDP,
should ensure that all necessary steps are taken to associate the
Commission and, its secretariat, in the substantive preparation and
organization of consultative group meetings and Roundtable
Conferences, that African LDCs are expected to convene, in line
with the provisions of the new Programme of Action for the 1990s,
and, that inter-governmental organizations, non-governmental
organizations and UN specialized agencies, should increasingly
collaborate with the ECA secretariat, in order to avoid duplication
of efforts and, to ensure a maximum impact of technical assistance
activities, in African LDCs;

9. Requests the Executive Secretary of ECA to intensify the
regional coordination efforts of the Commission, with respect to
international and regionally-focused programmes and special
measures in favour of the Least developed, Land-locked and Island
countries in Africa, and, in particular, to follow-up and monitor
the implementation of the Programme of Action for the LDCs for the
1990s in Africa; and, to report to the next ECA Conference of
Ministers, on progress in the implementation of this resolution.
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Resolution

the Devastating impact of the 1992 drought in African
rountries. particularly in the Southern

and Eastern sub-region

The Conference of Ministers

Recalling its Resolution 397 (XV) of 12 April, 1980 entrusting
the Conference of Ministers of African Least Developed Countries
with the responsibility for ensuring the coordination of efforts,
establishing priorities, monitoring and evaluating progress under

the special programme of action for LDCs;

ff^mr considered the Report of the eleventh meeting of the
conference of Ministers of African Least developed countries, held
in Addis Ababa, on 17 April 1992, and, recognizing the extreme
vulnerability of the LDCs to external shocks and man-made and
natural disasters, such as recurrent drought, and civil wars, and,
realizing the inability of their fragile economies to speedily
respond to such calamities, in the face of excruciating external
debt burden and other difficult economic and financial conditions;

Deeply, concerned about the devastating impact of the worst
drought in recent history, which has devastated harvests in African
countries, in particular, in the Southern and Eastern African sub-
region, causing widespread famine and large scale starvation of
their population, including displaced persons and refugees;

conscious of the "Declaration, framework of cooperation and
action program" adopted by the Horn of Africa Heads of State and
Government Summit on Humanitarians issues, on 9 April 1992:

1 Appeals to the international donor community, and African
governments; in a position to do so, to urgently provide emergency
food and other humanitarian assistance to African countries, in
particular, to the Southern and Eastern African subregion, in
magnitudes commensurate to the enormous needs of the affected
populations, including displaced persons and refugees in the

countries;

2 Urges all African governments, particularly those that are
more prone to the recurrence of drought conditions, to take
practical and immediate steps to launch sustainable and long-term
programmes and projects that can adequately respond to the impact
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of natural disasters and to mitigate the adverse consequences of
such calamities;

3« Requests bilateral and multilateral aid agencies, non

governmental organizations (NGOs), inter-governmental organizations
(IGOs) and, the UN system as a whole, to provide adequate

emergency assistance and, to assist African governments to
establish programmes that will ensure emergency preparedness, and
to rehabilitate and reconstruct their economies which have been
devastated by natural and man-made disasters;

4. Further requests, the United Nations Disaster Relief Operation

(UNDR)) that in view of the frequent recurrences of natural

disasters in Africa and, the incapability of countries in the
region to speedily respond in such circumstances, to accord special

priority, to its operations in Africa and to assist in the
mobilization of international support and, financial and material
assistance for African countries affected by disasters.


